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Minutes	of	UUFSD	Board	Meeting		
Tuesday,	November	15,	2016,	7:00	pm	

Rev.	Meghan’s	Office	
	
Board	Members	present:	 	 	 Also	present:	

Alisa	Guralnick,	President	 	 	 Rev.	Meghan	Cefalu,	ex	officio	 	
Heather	Stroud,	Secretary		 	 	 Glen	Bowden,	Treasurer		 	

	 Rich	Franzwa	 	 	 	 	 Alison	Crotty	
Bob	Quick	 	 	 	 	 Christie	Turner	
Alison	Schlick	 	 	 	 	 Chris	Lehman	
Clint	Stoddard	 	 	 	 	 	

Absent:		
Mark	Tuller,	Vice	President	
	

Alisa	convened	the	meeting	at	7:00	pm,	Bob	read	opening	words,	the	chalice	was	lit,	and	members	
checked	in.	
	
NEW	ACTION	ITEMS	
	
-Board	to	choose	a	date	for	a	Friday	dinner	and	Saturday	morning	event	for	volunteer	and	
leadership	development	(see	Nominating	Committee	Role	Expansion,	below).	Note:	calendaring	
meeting	is	January	22,	2017.	
	
-Board	to	follow	up	with	Tracey	to	find	out	who	gives	the	service	attendance	numbers	to	her.	
	
-Heather	to	check	in	with	Kitchen	Committee	Chair	Deb	Ploeser	to	let	her	know	that	the	kitchen	
expenses	are	over-budget,	and	to	request	that	she	try	to	stay	within	the	coffee	hour	donations	
received	in	her	expenses,	and	to	submit	receipts	within	30	days.	[DONE]			
	
-Alisa	and	Rev.	Meghan	to	ask	Tracey	about	preparing	the	envelopes	for	staff	bonuses.	Heather	to	
make	plea	for	donations	at	the	first	service	on	December	11,	and	Alisa	at	the	second	service	on	the	
11th	and	18th.	Alisa	to	ask	Mark	to	make	the	plea	at	the	first	service	on	December	18,	and	to	draft	a	
script	so	we	are	consistent.	[DONE]	
	
-Alisa	to	invite	Diane	Masser-Frye	and	Alison	to	lead	the	deep	dive	discussion	at	the	December	
Board	Meeting	on	the	Worship	Committee,	along	with	Rev.	Meghan.	[DONE]	
	
-Rev.	Meghan	and	Alison	to	work	with	Tracey	to	communicate	with	Victor	that	his	services	will	be	
terminated,	with	reasonable	notice,	as	Alice	Brzovic	will	be	taking	over	the	webmaster	role.	
	
-Alisa	to	send	thank	you	notes	to	Chris	Burns	for	videotaping	the	anti-racism	workshop	at	Palomar	
UU,	the	band	for	being	awesome,	and	Karen	and	Mike	Kowalski	for	assisting	with	Dining	For	
Dollars.	[DONE]	
	
OLD	ACTION	ITEMS		
	
-Rev.	Meghan	to	process	information	gathered	from	other	minsters	regarding	best	practices	for	
absentee	voting,	and	report	back	to	Board.	
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-Mark	to	convene	a	subcommittee	to	consist	of	the	Secretary,	former	Secretary	(Mark),	and	an	
Archivist	(Clint)	to	plan	how	to	implement	the	documentarian	role	in	the	Communications	
Committee	discussion.	
	
-Board	liaisons	are	asked	to	reach	out	to	the	core	committees	selected	for	thoughtful	discussion	in	
the	coming	months	to	set	a	date	as	follows:	

• March:	Social	Action	and	Justice	(Irv	Himmelblau)	
• April:	Capital	Campaign	or	Leadership	Development,	TBD	

	
DECISION	ITEMS	
	
Adoption	of	Minutes	from	October	Board	Meeting.	Alison	made	a	motion	to	approve	the	
minutes,	which	was	seconded	by	Bob	and	passed	unanimously.	
	
Adoption	of	Resolution	Re-establishing	Music	Committee.	After	discussion,	the	Board	adopted	
the	following	resolution:	
	

RESOLUTION	RE-ESTABLISHING	MUSIC	COMMITTEE:	
	
The	Board	of	Directors	upon	motion	made	by	Alison	Schlick	and	duly	seconded	
by	Rich	Franzwa,	unanimously	adopted	the	following	resolution,	November	15,	
2016:	
	
WHEREAS,	the	Music	Committee	was	disbanded	several	years	ago;	and	
	
WHEREAS,	 the	 current	Music	Director,	 Chris	 Lehman,	 desires	 to	 re-establish	 a	
Music	Committee	 to	assist	with	certain	administrative	and	organizational	 tasks;	
and	
	
WHEREAS,	 Article	 IX	 of	 the	 Bylaws	 authorizes	 the	 Board	 to	 create	 a	 standing	
committee	and	to	appoint	a	chairperson;	
	
NOW	THEREFORE	BE	IT:	
	
RESOLVED,	the	Music	Committee	is	re-established	as	a	standing	committee	with	
the	purpose	of	supporting	the	Music	Director	in	her	professional	responsibilities.	
	
RESOLVED,	the	Music	Director	is	appointed	as	the	chairperson,	with	committee	
members	to	be	selected	at	the	discretion	of	the	chairperson.		
	

	
	
INFORMATION	ITEMS	
	
Nominating	Committee	Role	Expansion.	Christie	Turner	reported	on	the	Nominating	
Committee’s	plans	to	expand	its	role	into	leadership	development.	There	is	a	desire	to	emphasize	
leadership	as	part	of	spiritual	development,	and	the	importance	of	mentorship	to	avoid	burnout.	In	
a	similar-sized	UU	church,	this	is	accomplished	by	holding	an	event	twice	a	year	where	Board	and	
committee	leaders	serve	a	meal	to	people	they	would	like	to	mentor	into	leadership	positions,	and	
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then	have	a	presentation	the	following	morning	on	church	governance	and	volunteer	needs.	This	
congregation	reports	that	they	are	always	able	to	fill	volunteer	openings	by	using	this	approach.	
Another	idea	is	to	create	a	database	of	all	members	to	include	their	gifts,	talents,	and	challenges.	
Finally,	it	is	important	to	have	some	education	for	leaders	on	how	to	identify	their	ideal	roles.	The	
UUA	website	has	a	good	program	on	leadership	development	called	Harvest	the	Power:	Developing	
Lay	Leadership.	
	
Rev.	Meghan’s	Report.	To	have	Generosity	Sunday	for	the	Brady	Center	coincide	with	the	Gun	
Violence	Vigil,	Rev.	Meghan	has	switched	Generosity	Sunday	to	December	11.	To	follow	up	from	the	
post-election	circle,	representatives	from	pastoral	care	and	social	action	are	meeting	with	Rev.	
Meghan.	The	Beloved	Conversations	planning	is	moving	forward,	with	training	tentatively	
scheduled	for	February	19-20.	
	
Administrator’s	Report.	Membership	is	at	253.	The	Board	noted	that	the	attendance	numbers	for	
Sunday	services	have	been	spotty	and	that	this	would	be	helpful	information	to	have	going	forward.	
	
RE	Report.	The	Parent	Education	Training	will	start	in	January.	OWL	for	5-6	year-olds	is	also	
starting	in	January,	and	there	are	no	conflicts	with	parents	wanting	to	participate	in	both.	Parent	
Education	Training	will	have	scholarships	available.	There	will	be	an	informational	night	for	OWL	
parents	in	December.	Alison	is	trying	to	find	a	teacher	for	the	parents	in	the	wake	of	Vicki	
Wolfrum’s	death.	New	member	Ernie	Dun	will	be	the	kids’	teacher	with	Alison	as	the	assistant.	
	
Classroom	Project	Update.	Clint	reported	that	the	Pinecones/YRUU	permits	that	would	allow	the	
exterior	work	to	begin	have	still	not	been	approved	by	the	city.	He	believes	the	delay	to	be	caused	
by	the	uphill	neighbor	requesting	to	increase	her	capacity,	which	triggers	the	need	to	widen	the	
access	road	and	share	the	costs.	The	UUFSD	share	of	the	costs	is	expected	to	be	50	percent.	
Contractor	Chris	is	trying	to	convince	the	city	to	keep	the	road	upgrade	separate	from	the	
classroom	project.	Chris	will	ask	for	a	hardship	waiver	from	having	to	construct	the	wheelchair	
ramps.	In	the	meantime,	the	classrooms	are	in	use	but	the	exterior	roof	and	stucco	work	still	needs	
to	be	done.	If	the	classroom	upgrade	continues	to	be	delayed,	then	the	Spirit	Level	Grant-funded	
bathroom	project	may	get	started	instead.	
	
Settled	Minister	Search.	The	congregational	survey	results	have	been	published.	The	
congregational	record	is	complete	and	approved	by	the	UUA,	and	was	released	to	Rev.	Meghan	as	
an	inside	candidate.	We	are	on	track.	The	next	step	is	to	exchange	packets	with	Rev.	Meghan.	
	
Finance.	Glen	reported	that	pledge	collection	has	slipped	to	87	percent	of	the	budget.	Revenue	
collection	is	at	92	percent	of	the	budget.	We	are	doing	well	on	miscellaneous	contributions	and	
special	event	rentals.	Sunday	service	collection	is	down.	Sandy	Hill	revenue	is	down	because	the	
new	lease	deal	is	not	done	yet.	Expenditures	are	doing	fine.	Buildings	and	grounds	have	had	some	
big	expenses	come	up	recently	and	will	need	to	treat	for	termites.	Dining	for	Dollars	has	raised	
$5720	in	pledges,	and	the	Art	Fair	raised	$1400.	The	coffee	fund	has	gone	further	into	the	negative.		
	
ITEMS	FOR	THOUGHTFUL	DISCUSSION	
	
Music	Program.	Chris	Lehman	led	the	discussion	regarding	the	Music	Program	(see	handouts).		
	
-Challenges:	

• The	job	is	being	paid	at	15	hours/week,	but	Chris	has	been	averaging	25	hours/week	
• There	is	no	Music	Committee	currently,	as	it	was	disbanded	several	years	ago.	
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• The	job	does	not	currently	include	any	paid	time	off.	Chris	does	get	one	Sunday	service	off	
per	month	during	the	year	and	two	Sunday	services	off	per	month	in	the	summer,	under	
the	terms	of	her	employment	agreement,	but	still	has	to	spend	time	arranging	the	music	for	
those	Sundays.	

• There	is	a	need	for	better	advanced	planning	to	allow	Chris	to	have	more	than	a	few	days	
off.	

• There	are	some	urgent	equipment	needs	with	no	current	budget	allotment:	more	mic’s	are	
needed	for	the	larger	choir	(condenser	mic	to	pick	up	broader	sound),	as	well	as	heavy	duty	
mic	stands	(approx.	$500	each)	

• Chris	and	Caroline	need	to	schedule	a	meeting	with	the	Dream	Builders	to	ensure	that	the	
desired	audio/visual	upgrades	are	being	taken	into	account	in	the	amphitheater	upgrades.	

	
-Proposed	solutions:	

• A	slip	sheet	will	be	placed	in	the	Music	Sunday	order	of	service	asking	for	donations	for	the	
urgent	equipment	needs.	

• The	Board	will	consider	increasing	the	hours	and	pay	for	the	Music	Director	position	for	the	
next	budget	year,	should	Chris	be	willing	to	formalize	the	increased	hours.	

	
-Successes:	

• The	choir	has	substantially	increased	in	size	and	is	sounding	fantastic.	
• The	band	has	also	been	sounding	great	and	seems	very	popular	at	services.	

	
The	President	declared	the	meeting	adjourned	at	9:25	pm.	The	next	scheduled	Board	meeting	is	on	
Tuesday,	December	20,	from	7:00	to	9:00	pm	at	Rev.	Meghan’s	office.	
	
Respectfully	submitted,	
Heather	Stroud,	Secretary	
	
Attachments:	

• Agenda	for	November	2016	Board	meeting	
• Minister’s	Report	
• Administrator’s	Report	
• Director	of	Connections	Report	
• Financials	
• UUFSD	Music	Deep	Dive	
• Music	Director	Job	Description	
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UUFSD Board Meeting Agenda 

November 15, 2016 
 

1. Chalice Lighting and Check-in 
2. Opening words (Bob) 
3. Items for celebration; tracking success 
4. Review and approve minutes and agenda from last board meeting 
5. Report on action items from last month 

a. Information Items Monthly reports: RE, Admin, Dir. Of Connections, Rev. M 
• Sent via email; attach to minutes 

b. Monthly reports, as needed, from Committees 
6. Thoughtful discussion topic for the month (7:30  - 8:00) 

a. Music Director, Christine Lehman: Update on the position, the need for a new 
Music Committee, continuing demand for budget. See attached “UUFSD Music Deep 
Dive” and Music Director Job Description, to guide our discussion. 

b. Reminder for next months’ scheduled Committee Presentations 
• Is there a / what is the mandate? Is the mandate being met? What does the 

committee/ staff person need to move forward? 
• List to include:  

1. RE (‘professionalized’ / staff)- February 
2. Music (‘professionalized’ / staff) - November  
3. Worship Committee- December 
4. Social Action & Justice - March 
5. Team Genero$ity – January 
6. April is open – as needed 

 
< Break for snacks > 
 

7. Short decision items, if any 
a. Quick updates 

• Settled Minister Search Committee (Alisa) – read the survey results! 
• Buildings and Grounds/ Renovations/ Stop Work/ CUP (Clint) 

b. Sandy Hill update (Mark / John Drummond)- via email 
c. Other? 

8. Monthly Financial Review 
9. Leftovers [second thoughts on things, items we forgot, etc.] 
10. Review of action items/decisions 
11. Items for next month’s meeting – if any 
12. Who do we need to thank this month? 

a. Chris Burns- for videotaping the Chris Crass Anti-Racism Workshop at Palomar UU 
b.  

13. Process check and check out 
14. Adjourn 



November Board Report 
Rev. Meghan Conrad Cefalu 

 
Dear Board,  
 
This has been a very full last month. On Saturday the 29th of October a handful of folks 
from UUFSD and I attended an outstanding antiracism workshop by Chris Crass at the 
Palomar UU church. I can feel the momentum building among our lay people for doing this 
important work together. And I am beginning to identify possible leaders for the Beloved 
Conversation curriculum we’ll be introducing to the congregation in March.  
 
The following Saturday, November 5th, Alison, Adrienne, Tracey, Chris and I attended an all-
day staff development training at Chalice UU in Escondido. I believe we all got a lot out of 
the program and enjoyed our time together. One specific change is that going forward we 
will make our weekly staff meetings biweekly. This immediately takes some of the time 
pressure off of our two part timers, Adrienne and Chris. 
 
I’ve been very focused lately on ministering to the congregation during this election time. 
The healing circle on Wednesday night last week not only served a strong need among our 
members and friends but brought in quite a few people from the wider community who 
learned about it on MoveOn.org. Several of those visitors attended our services on Sunday 
and have expressed interest in our congregation. Sunday’s service also seemed to hit the right 
note for many folks. It was such a joy to welcome nine new people into membership on 
such a rich, emotional Sunday.   
 
I will be setting aside some time for us to gather again to both continue to work out our 
grief and support one another as well as begin to organize and strategize ways to amplify the 
love/justice work of the congregation in the face of the impending Trump presidency. Stay 
tuned… 
 
Of course, I have been going through my own reactions to the election while trying to also 
hold the congregation’s needs in mind. I’ve been doing my self-care regimen religiously 
during this tough time, napping, meditating, exercising, taking my day off at the beach, 
reading for pleasure and getting bodywork. All of which has made a big difference. I’m 
feeling balanced and ready for whatever comes next.  
 
Thank you so much for your faithful leadership to this beloved congregation. 
 
Blessings, 
 
Rev. Meghan 
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ADMINISTRATOR’S	REPORT	TO	THE	BOARD	–	NOVEMBER	2016	
	

MEMBERSHIP	STATISTICS		
	
	 	 Total	number	of	members:	 253	 	 	
	 	 	 Members	emeritus:	 6	 	
	 	 	 Pledging	friends:		 9	 	
	 	 	 Friends:		 	 42	 	
	 	 	
As	of			11/7/16	-	Total	number	of	members,	pledging	friends	and	friends:		309	
	
SUNDAY	ATTENDANCE	10/16/16	–	11/6/16	
	
Date	 Age	Group	 9:00am	 11:00am	
	 	 	 	
October	16	 Adult	 19	 80	
	 Child	 5	 4	
	 Teen	 ???	 9	
	 Staff	 5	 4	
	 	 	 	
October	23	 Adult	 Not	counted	 115	
	 Child	 Not	counted	 6	
	 Teen	 Not	counted	 6	
	 Staff	 Not	counted	 5	
	 	 	 	
October	30	 Adult	 36	 107	
	 Child	 Not	counted	 7	
	 Teen	 Not	counted	 Not	counted	
	 Staff	 6	 Not	counted	
	 	 	 	
November	6	 Adult	 Nothing	turned	in	 Nothing	turned	in	
	 Child	 	 	
	 Teen	 	 	
	 Staff	 	 	
	
SITE	USE	AND	RENTALS	
	
A	 full	 wedding	 rental	 on	 November	 12th	 for	 non-members	 –	 total	 rental	
$2,250	
A	memorial	on	November	19th	for	non-members	–	total	rental	$1,200	
	
MEMBER	CHANGES	
	
Brynn	 Craffey	 have	 moved	 out	 of	 state	 and	 left	 the	 Fellowship.	 She	 also	
cancelled	her	pledge	for	the	remainder	of	the	year.	
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Vicki	Wolfrum	passed	away	on	October	25th.	We	will	have	a	memorial	service	
on	November	20th.	
	

Respectfully	submitted,	
	 	
	 Tracey	Weiss	
	 Congregational	Administrator		
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Director of Connections Report 
 
Good update on growth: Monthly orientations have at least 3 
people attending each month learning more about the fellowship. 
My next one is the last Sunday of the month. Meghan and I held 
a half day workshop last month prior to the Willage holiday 
party….both events were a hit! 
 
Nine new members were recognized on Sunday the 13th: Ernie 
Dun, Karen Reimus, Rick & Ann Appleton, Elaine 
Vuong, Swagatam Mukhopadhyay, Linzie Wood, Dan and 
Nancy Kassel. We have 4 others interesting in signing the 
membership book too and they are meeting with me this 
week/next week to learn more about responsibilities and benefits 
of membership. 
 
We had our first Membership Engagement Committee meeting 
for the year with 11 members in attendance-3 of whom were 
board members, thank YOU very much for the support. We 
garnered some sign ups for volunteer positions, but more 
importantly we had an effective ‘brainstorming’ session that 
resulted in some new ideas. Christie introduced the ‘leadership 
development idea’ and it was greeted with enthusiasm- members 
liked the idea of looking at volunteering as an opportunity for 
spiritual service/growth vs obligation. Christie and I and the Ldr 
Dev planning team will meet soon to plan more details and 
schedule some training/enrichment classes. 
 
The Compassionate Communication class was very successful 
with 15 registered and 13 finishing the class. Yay! I’m working 
with one of the instructors to help arrange a monthly NVC (non 
violent communication) class at UUFSD that would also be open 
to the public. This is a good opportunity for members (especially 
board members and leaders) to learn valuable skills. It’s a 
blessing for external outreach as well, as it introduces us to the 
community in north county. I’ll keep the board posted. 
 
Next week is our Gratitude & Opportunities Fair where we 
celebrate and “show and tell” all the great things going on at 
UUFSD. There are already 8 groups signed up to table and more 
adding on. We will have live music by Rich and Dave, some choir 
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members and also activities and hands-on crafts for all ages. (the 
craft helps the Gun Vigil committee too!) Any ideas to share? 
Please send them along. If you haven’t already signed up your 
group to table, please do!  
 
The post-election activities during gathering hour were 
meaningful and a nice cap after Meghan’s moving service on 
Sunday. It was great to see so many new faces from the 
Wednesday night ‘post election’ gathering. High fives and hugs to 
Alison Shlick for adding the event to MoveOn.org so that more 
souls could find us…it was amazing outreach. 
 
I am grateful for you. 
Bright Blessings, 
Adrienne	
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UUFSD Music Deep Dive 
Music Successes to date 
 

• Choir membership has increased from 22 members to 32 members. 
• One primary accompanist has been hired; sensitive issues with member 

accompanists have been handled with love and clarity by staff team. 
• Sound difficulties have been clarified (continuing), working relationships between 

sound staff and volunteers have improved, and two sound trainings have been held. 
 
Music Concerns 
A primary concern at this time is the number of hours required to fulfill the Music Director 
duties.  
 
Music Director Position, Weekly Duties 
Worship planning    3 -4 hours  

*Communications with service leaders, musicians, administrator, sound/set up crew 
Worship services   3 hours (reflects 4 hours, three times per month)  
Research/resources    3 -4 hours 
Staff Meetings     1.5 hours (now moving to bi-weekly) 
Rehearsal preparation   3 -4 hours 
Rehearsals     3 hours 
Sheet music     2 hours (order, replace, copy, file, inventory) 
Miscellaneous communication  2 -5 hours   

*Sound, piano maintenance, recruiting, clarifying staff and volunteer roles, UU consortium projects, 
Dream Builders, concert series, website info, outreach activities 

 
Music Director Intermittent Duties 
Sound trainings   6 hours/year 
Budgeting     5 hours/year 
Worship committee meetings   8 hours/year 
(no longer attending monthly, may be intermittent)   
Board meetings/prep 1  10 hours/year 
Staff training      6 hours/year (or more?) 
Choir festivals     12 hours/year (optional / not every year) 
Special events, e.g. Holiday Party  6 hours/year 
Additional services    8 hours/year 
(outside of job description, e.g. Christmas Eve) 
Continuing education    60 hours/year (incl. participation in UUMN, other) 
*Average amount of weekly time for these intermittent activities: 2-3 hours/week 
 
**Total time spent weekly, 10 months per year: 22.25 – 29.25 hours (average 25) 
Summer 
For two months in the summer, meeting, rehearsal, and service attendance times decrease 
while worship planning time increases.  Overall hours decrease to approximately 15 
hours/week. 
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Vacation 
There is no vacation time built into this part time job. 
Summary: The job requires approximately 25 hours every week for 10 months per 
year and 15 hours every week for two months in the summer. 
Requests 

1. Establishment of a Music Committee, which takes over some duties (indicated by 
**), estimated at 5+ hours per week (?) 
 
A. ** Sheet Music/ Library - ordering, keeping track of budget, inventory, filing, etc. 
B. ** Choir communications – schedules, new members, YouTube links, rosters, 
black folders, stoles, etc. 
C. ** Admin type jobs – supply music to sub accompanists, arrange for payment of 
soloists, accompanists, piano tuners. 
D. ** Congregational communications/ outreach and publicity – write newsletter 
articles, arrange for pictures and videos of choir, gather materials for website or 
Facebook. 
E. Work with Vicky Newman on concert series. 
F. Attend sound meetings, ** follow up on sound needs - make requests for 
equipment through a wish list at Music Sunday, special request to the board, or…? 
G. ** Point person for follow up on meetings with Dream Builders. 
H. ** Arrange for or follow up/support special music in summer, giving Music 
Director time off. 
J. ** Take on leadership for music for special events, e.g. Holiday Party, party for 
Monique, Connections- type events like Gratitude Fair. 
K. Develop congregational singing. 
L. Reach out to youth to encourage participation in music. 
M. Reach out to community with music. 
 

2. Consider vacation time for Music Director. e.g. several weeks off in summer. (Paid - 
work handled by committee in Music Director’s absence) 

 
3. Consider raising Music Director salary in next fiscal year. 
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